



El Camino Real Charter High School

Minutes

Regular Board Meeting

Date and Time

Thursday December 17, 2020 at 4:30 PM

Location

VIRTUAL BOARD MEETING - Please see below

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

For board meeting materials, please go to the school's main office, or call (818) 595-7500. Some board meeting materials are also posted on the school's website (https://ecrchs.net - click the ECR Board tab).

VIRTUAL BOARD MEETING

In accordance with Governor Newsom's Executive Order N-29-20, the meeting of the Board of Directors will take place via a virtual/teleconferencing environment.

To join the virtual Board meeting, please register through GoToWebinar at https://attendee.gotowebinar.com/register/2579754856546736652, webinar ID 683-711-611. You must register for the event (note you do not need to enter your legal name to participate). Once registered, you can attend the meeting through the online link, or by telephone (a call-in number and audio PIN will be provided after you register and prior to the meeting).

PUBLIC COMMENTS

If you would like to make a comment during the Public Comment section or during an agenda item, you may do so in two ways: (1) click the "Raise Hand" icon on the control panel; or (2)

email your comment to *comment@ecrchs.net* and it will be read on the record. **Please note**: your name will be read on the record along with your comment; if you do not wish to have your name read, please indicate on your email.

Please note that, in order to conduct an orderly meeting, all members of the public will be placed on mute during the Board meeting, except during public comments. Note that for those who elect to participate through the call-in number, you will not have the option of being unmuted during the meeting.

The Public Comments agenda item is set aside for members of the audience to raise issues that are not specifically on the agenda. However, due to public meeting laws, the Board can only listen to your issue, not respond or take action. The Board may give direction to staff to respond to your concern or you may be offered the option of returning with a citizen-requested item. These presentations are limited to three (3) minutes and total time allotted to non-agenda items will not exceed thirty (30) minutes. A member of the public who requires the use of a translator, in order to receive the same opportunity as others to directly address the Board, shall have twice the allotted time to speak. When addressing the Board, speakers are requested to adhere to the time limits set forth. In order to maintain allotted time limits, the Board Chair may modify speaker time allocations or the total amount of allotted time for an item.

Consent Agenda: All matters listed under the consent agenda are considered by the Board to be routine and will be approved/enacted by the Board in one motion in the form listed below. Unless specifically requested by a Board member for further discussion or removed from the agenda, there will be no discussion of these items prior to the Board votes on them. The Executive Director recommends approval of all consent agenda items.

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and upon request, El Camino Real Alliance may furnish reasonable auxiliary aids and services to qualified individuals with disabilities. Requests for disability related modifications or accommodations shall be made 24 hours prior to the meeting to Daniel Chang, in person, by email at d.chang@ecrchs.net, or by calling (818) 595-7537.

Directors Present

Beatriz Chen (remote), Brad Wright (remote), Brian Archibald (remote), Jeff Davis (remote), John Perez (remote), Kenneth Lee (remote), Linda Ibach (remote), Scott Silverstein (remote), Steven Kofahl (remote)

Directors Absent

None

Directors who left before the meeting adjourned

John Perez

Guests Present

Daniel Chang (remote), David Hussey (remote), Gregory Wood (remote)

I. Opening Items

A. Call the Meeting to Order

Beatriz Chen called a meeting of the board of directors of El Camino Real Charter High School to order on Thursday Dec 17, 2020 at 4:31 PM.

B. Record Attendance and Guests

C. Pledge of Allegiance

Dr. Davis led the Pledge of Allegiance.

D. Public Comments

Ms. Huffaker spoke in follow up to the email sent to the Board regarding her resignation as Co-Chair of the Special Education Department.

E. UTLA Update

Heather Knight gave the UTLA update. She thanked Mr. Silverstein and Ms. Ibach for attending the UTLA meeting. Ms. Knight also spoke regarding the change of insurance providers and the issues members have had. Ms. Knight noted that UTLA and AFSCME were asked to review the proposals for investment provider services, and asked that the Finance Committee delay voting on the proposals until more time has been given. She also noted that official bargaining for the new collective bargaining agreement had commenced, and that two articles had been tentatively agreed to and are awaiting signatures. Ms. Knight stated that the distance learning side letter expires at the end of the semester, and that it will have to be negotiated for extension as it appears we will not be returning to in-person instruction any time soon.

F. Executive Director Update

Mr. Hussey shared a video regarding the approval of the charter renewal by LAUSD. He thanked staff for their work on getting the renewal done.

Mr. Hussey discussed the marketing work done thus far. He also noted that Oaks Christian asked to come to campus to review our technology program.

We had had small groups of students coming on campus, but that has to be postponed. The last day for Fall Semester is tomorrow, December 18th. There will be a textbook collection. Spring semester will start January 20, 2021. We will start with distance

learning, but hopefully at some point we will have a hybrid program in place. We will also start looking

As to Mr. Silverstein's concerns regarding those students whom we had lost contact with, we had 7 such students. One has been contacted and is back in school; two were seniors who elected to leave school. Of the remaining four, we will continue trying to reach out to them.

Ms. Chen asked about the mascot search; Mr. Hussey stated that this would be pushed back to the beginning of the year, he will start working on phase 2 once we are back in January. Ms. Chen also asked if we expected to be in distance learning for the entire year or just half the year. Mr. Hussey said that we are likely to be in distance learning for at least half the semester, but that we are subject to LAUSD and the County Department of Health's guidelines.

Mr. Wright asked that if students were to return in some form, what type of waiver would we have them sign. Mr. Hussey replied that we have waiver forms that are from the California Department of Publish Health, and which we have had legal review.

Mr. Archibald asked if there was an update on the Equity Advisory Committee. Mr. Hussey stated that two meetings had taken place thus far, and another meeting will be set up in January. Something will be sent out during the break to start getting stakeholder feedback, starting with the students. This was one of the stated goals of the Committee.

Mr. Wright asked about the liability for individuals on campus, as he has heard that individuals who say they are with LAUSD are allowing individuals to use our campus. Mr. Hussey said that he would have to look into this.

Mr. Silverstein thanked all those involved for the charter renewal, and particularly noted the end of being under the Memorandum of Understanding. Mr. Silverstein also stated that he knows of an investigator who may be able to help with locating the students who have lost contact.

Dr. Davis asked about the extended hours for technology, and whether that would continue into the next semester. Mr. Hussey said yes, we would have tech staff available from 7:30 am to 4:00 pm each weekday, and we will keep the Saturdays hours as well. Mr. Wright asked about the teachers and staff, as to their morale, and whether we could have an anonymous survey to see how we could help them. Mr. Hussey said that technology has been in contact with teachers to see if their technology needs were being met. Mr. Hussey said that he would look into sending out a more general survey. Ms. Chen asked if there had been any communication with the parents about what to expect next semester. Mr. Hussey replied that he would be sending an email the next day. Ms. Chen also asked if Chat with the Executive Director would continue; Mr. Hussey said yes, and this would be in the email going out tomorrow.

G. Chief Business Officer Update

Mr. Wood said that he had a meeting with staff regarding the budget, which was attended by about 35 staff members. He will continue doing outreach and providing budget presentations to the staff, so that they are all aware where we are financially.

Mr. Wood discussed the reports attached to the agenda. These reports will be included in each month's CBO report for review and for questions from the Board. The Investment Summary shows the status of investments, including the OPEB account. The ADA Calculator shows our enrollment and ADA for current year versus prior year (though we are being funded based on last year's numbers). We are up about 160 this year versus the same time period last year. We will get funded based on the P1 ADA of 3,522.51. The Cafeteria report shows the number of meals served per week and the cost/loss associated with same. We are serving about 528 meals per day, 37,984 year-to-date. We are losing about \$0.20 per meal because of the way our contract with our food service provider is written. We will be seeking commodities credit, which will provide an offset to the costs being incurred.

Mr. Wood said that there is some uncertainty about the audit report process because of the delays caused by the pandemic and extensions of deadlines.

We are in the process of reviewing the proposals for the Investment Advisor services. Wells Fargo very recently advised that they are withdrawing their proposal. We have proposals from City National Bank, Beacon Pointe, and Schwartz Accounting. We have sent out a copy of the proposals to staff, and will schedule interviews for the candidates so that we can make a wise decision.

Dr. Davis thanked Mr. Wood for the comprehensive reports. Dr. Davis also noted that the attendance rates show: the teachers are providing engaging instruction; the administration is providing the structure for that to happen; the counselors and service providers are providing the support needed and technology has created the structure needed to make this run smoothly. He noted that most schools are not seeing this type of attendance and commended staff.

H. Committee Updates

Finance Committee met Monday, December 14th, and voted to recommend approval of the November 2020 check registers and the American Express charges. They also voted to recommend approval of the 1st interim financials. The investment advisor proposals were discussed, and noted that this decision is relatively time-sensitive.

Travel Committee did not meet.

Tech Committee was provided some information, including the anticipated budget for the freshmen devices for next year; it looks like we will have to order them now in order to have them delivered by this summer, if so a special meeting may have to be called to approve the new devices. The Committee will also discuss with the tech department as to what a future budget may look like if a hybrid model was used. Mr. Silverstein asked if a member of the tech department could come to the meeting to discuss why the particular device was selected.

Safety Committee did not meet.

II. Consent

A.

Approve Minutes of November 19, 2020 Regular Board Meeting

Brian Archibald made a motion to approve the minutes from Regular Board Meeting on 11-19-20.

Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

Roll Call

Brad Wright Aye Jeff Davis Aye Brian Archibald Aye Steven Kofahl Aye John Perez Aye Beatriz Chen Aye Scott Silverstein Aye Linda Ibach Aye Kenneth Lee Aye

B. Review and Vote on November 2020 Check Registers

Brian Archibald made a motion to approve the November 2020 check registers.

Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

Roll Call

Linda Ibach Aye **Brad Wright** Aye Steven Kofahl Aye Brian Archibald Aye Jeff Davis Aye Kenneth Lee Aye Scott Silverstein Aye Beatriz Chen Aye John Perez Aye

C. Review and Vote on November 2020 American Express Charges

Brian Archibald made a motion to approve the November 2020 American Express charges.

Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

Roll Call

Kenneth Lee Aye
Jeff Davis Aye
Brian Archibald Aye
Brad Wright Aye
Linda Ibach Aye
Beatriz Chen Aye

Roll Call

John Perez Aye Steven Kofahl Aye Scott Silverstein Aye

III. Financial

A. November 2020 Financial Update

Mr. Wood went over the November 2020 financial update.

B. Discuss and Vote on 1st Interim Financials

Greg Wood went over the 1st Interim Financial Report.

Brian Archibald made a motion to approve the 1st Interim Financial Report.

Steven Kofahl seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** to approve the motion.

Roll Call

John Perez Aye Kenneth Lee Aye Steven Kofahl Aye Scott Silverstein Aye Jeff Davis Aye Linda Ibach Aye Brian Archibald Aye **Brad Wright** Aye Beatriz Chen Aye

IV. School Business

A. Discuss and Vote on Single Plan for Student Achievement

Ms. Clark went over the Single Plan for Student Achievement, including the revisions made at the suggestion of the Board at the last Board meeting. For the RIT scores, the national scores by grade (which does not differentiate based on race) was provided and compared with ECR's performance by grade and race. Ms. Clark also discussed the Built-In Support Period and noted that there will be a support class provided starting the Spring semester. Finally, Ms. Clark said that she is working on a recording that will provide information on MAP testing and MAP data. This will be shared.

Mr. Wright thanked Ms. Clark for helping him to understand this information. He also asked to be provided with the norm data.

Mr. Kofahl thanked Ms. Clark for resolving the acronym issue. Mr. Kofahl also noted that the difference in Mean RIT for 9th grade black students and white students was 16.6, but for 12th grade students the difference is only 2.5 and asked why there was such a disparity. Ms. Clark noted that this was something that ECR would have to look at, whether 9th graders started out weak and got better over time, or whether it was just an

individual deviation. The data would have to be looked at holistically. Mr. Hussey also noted that the MAP testing is done early in the first 3 to 4 weeks of semester so we have had not had a chance to provide 9th graders with much instruction at that time. Steven Kofahl made a motion to approve the Single Plan for Student Achievement. Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** to approve the motion.

Roll Call

Brad Wright Aye Scott Silverstein Aye John Perez Aye Steven Kofahl Aye Brian Archibald Abstain Beatriz Chen Aye Kenneth Lee Aye Jeff Davis Aye Linda Ibach Aye

B. Discuss and Vote on Charter School Compliance Monitoring

Mr. Chang went over the Charter School Compliance Monitoring document, reviewing each section and discussing the school's compliance as to each section.

Brad Wright made a motion to approve the Charter School Compliance Monitoring, and agreed to have Ms. Chen execute same.

Jeff Davis seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** to approve the motion.

Roll Call

John Perez Ave Brian Archibald Aye **Brad Wright** Aye Scott Silverstein Ave Beatriz Chen Aye Kenneth Lee Aye Linda Ibach Aye Jeff Davis Aye Steven Kofahl Aye

V. Closed Session

A. Conference with Legal Counsel: Existing Litigation

Closed session took place.

B. Conference with Legal Counsel: Anticipated Litigation

Closed session took place.

John Perez left.

C. Conference with Labor Negotiators

Closed session took place.

VI. Reconvene to Open Session

A. Report on Actions Taken in Closed Session, If Any

There were no actions taken.

VII. Closing Items

A. Adjourn Meeting

Brian Archibald made a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Steven Kofahl seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

There being no further business to be transacted, and upon motion duly made, seconded and approved, the meeting was adjourned at 7:10 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,

Daniel Chang